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	Date:
	November 19, 2015


	TO:
	MEMBERS, State Board of Education


	FROM:
	TOM TORLAKSON, State Superintendent of Public Instruction


	SUBJECT:
	Update on the Successor Primary Language Assessment


Summary of the Key Issues
California Education Code (EC) Section 60640(b)(5)(C) states, “The Superintendent shall consult with stakeholders, including assessment and English learner experts, to determine the content and purpose of a stand-alone language arts summative assessment in primary languages other than English that aligns with the English language arts content standards. The Superintendent shall consider the appropriate purpose for this assessment, including, but not necessarily limited to, support for the State Seal of Biliteracy and accountability. It is the intent of the Legislature that an assessment developed pursuant to this section be included in the state accountability system.”
Purpose

In the development of the purpose for the new primary language test, the California Department of Education (CDE) considered the goal of recommending a purpose for the test consistent with improving teaching and learning. Additionally, the CDE wanted to send a clear message that is supportive of biliteracy acquisition. To meet those goals, the Assessment Development and Administration Division has meet with internal CDE staff and with external stakeholders in the development of the following draft purpose for the successor to the Standards-based Test in Spanish (STS):
Measure a student’s Spanish language arts achievement in reading, writing and listening in grades three through eight and high school (regardless of whether Spanish is the student’s primary or secondary language) for the purpose of:
· Providing student-level data in Spanish language arts achievement
· Evaluating the implementation of the Spanish language arts program at the local level
· Providing a high school measure suitable to be used, in part, for the State Seal of Biliteracy
The CDE will continue to meet with stakeholders and gather additional feedback prior to presenting to the SBE in spring 2016 for approval.
Who May be Tested

Consistent with the proposed purpose, the CDE proposes the successor primary language test may be given to:

· English learners who have been enrolled for less than 12 months
· Students receiving instruction in Spanish

· High school students attempting to meet the requirements of the State Seal of Biliteracy
Tentative Timeline for Development
The current California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress contract with the Educational Testing Service includes the development of a new primary language test. The tentative timeline for the proposed development is:
	2016
	Spring
	SBE action on the proposed purpose

	
	Fall
	SBE adopts blueprints



	2017
	Spring
	SBE adopts performance level descriptors

	
	Spring
	Pilot Test (item “try-outs”)

	
	Winter
	SBE adopts policy level descriptors

	2018
	Spring
	Field Test


	2019
	Spring
	Operational Test

	
	Fall
	SBE adopts performance-level threshold scores


Attachment(s)
None.
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